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President’s Report 

And just like that another year has flown by at Hensman Street with some 

incredible memories created, more unique challenges thrown at us, and plenty of 

wonderful highlights to reflect on.  Despite all of the uncertainty and occasional 

turmoil in the wider community and the challenges that created for us within our 

community and as a school, I look back on 2021 with great pride at the way 

everyone in our school community came together to face every challenge. 

For every challenge we faced in 2021, some things have remained consistent.  Our students, your children 

have remained cheerful and optimistic and resilient in the face of the challenges in the wider community.  Our 

staff have been amazing in providing a safe, caring environment for not only their own students and classes, 

but for all students attending Hensman Street as well as for each other.   When they needed to adapt and again 

switch online or shuffle teaching styles they were quick to adapt and ensure that your children remained the 

centre of attention and had as little disruption as possible.  And of course our final partners through 2021 - 

you, our parents.   Your support for the school and our projects is constant, your care and concern for your 

children outstanding, and your ability to work closely with us to keep your children engaged and having fun 

has ensured that we continued to grow as a community school. 

As we continued to grow our school and our profile within the community we 

saw some wonderful outcomes across all our student years - from the 

nervous excitement of our Pre-Ks joining us for the first time and exploring 

the wonder of learning for the first time, through to our first cohort of Year 1 

students breaking the mould of traditional schooling with their regular ‘off-

site’ school program taking in some incredible learning opportunities in the 

wider local community.   The photos and learning stories continue to be an 

inspiration and keep all of our team motivated to deliver the best possible 

education and opportunities for our children. 

It was also really pleasing to see further enhancements within our school 

grounds with the conversion of our old shed into a modern new classroom 

outside the main building, and the completion of our ‘No-Tosh’ project that 

will help us drive our brand and marketing growth strategy forward in the years ahead.  

From a financial perspective, 2021 saw us continue to consolidate our 

position with a sound profit and good cash position to start the new 

year and allow us to continue our growth in 2022.  Importantly we 

were able to retain our key staff and teaching cohort who have been 

instrumental in getting our school to the place it is today and who 

continue to deliver outstanding outcomes in early childhood 

education.   

For those of you joining Hensman Street Elementary for the first time in 

2022, I’d encourage you to make the most of the opportunity to 

get involved in our school and your child's learning journey.  We 

believe that these early years are some of the most important in 

setting the stage for a lifelong love of learning, and as a small community 

school we rely heavily on parent and community involvement to help 

really bring this to life.   So please, don’t stand back - jump in, get involved and make the most of this 

wonderful time in your child's life.  
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On that note I’d like to again thank everyone involved in making it such a successful year at Hensman Street, 
and it is with great pride that I present to you the Annual Report for 2021.  

 

 

Sincerely 

 

Josh Ellis (President) 
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CURRICULUM FOCUS  
As I sit here reflecting on the year, I can only think about the continued commitment of our team.  What 

astounds me is no challenge is too big or small.  This year our graduate teachers have gone above and beyond 

in not only their personal growth but in assisting the school in maintaining excellence in play and inquiry-

based learning pedagogies.   

Our first year of Year 1’s delved into  AISWA Project Week 2 on ramps and pathways, that saw our classroom 

and outdoor spaces transformed into these amazing loose parts constructions that Rube Goldberg would be 

proud of.  Did you know that skirting board quad flooring make perfect tracks for marble runs?  No shortage 

of inspiration from the PP/1 class as they were inspired by Terry Denton’s Tree House series, to not only 

create solutions to tree house problems as part of their inquiry, but they also took the time out to create new 

chapters to his books, based on their constructions and adventures.   

Offsite Schooling took us on an amazing adventure, not only show casing the ability to co-construct childrens 

learning in an outdoor setting, but also showed our children some of the amazing things they can be involved 

in within their community.  The year took us all over the City of South Perth starting at the zoo to find out 

whether a lizard’s skin is waterproof and what happens to all the poo at the zoo?  Then to discover the 

journey of the Bidit (Ant) at the scented gardens at South Perth foreshore.  The children then worked with 

Jasmine Fitzgerald (Local Noongar community leader and inspiration) through NAIDOC week and into term 3, 

learning about traditional aboriginal toys and how they were made in the old days and the rehabilitation of 

the nesting habitats at Neil McDougall Park lake which coincided with NAIDOC week’s ‘Heal Country’ 

campaign which was assisted by Jasmine and Paul Reid at the City of South Perth.  We are very fortunate to be 

the only school assisting in such an important project.  All this learning before the end of third term, no 

wonder the children were tired in term 4.  Fourth term saw us at the South Perth foreshore located near the 

newly built Djirda Miya (home of the birds – in Noongar), where the children discovered the flow of water, 

whether you can stop the flow of water, and how the flow of water changes the earth. In addition, the children 

produced amazing 3D mapping of the area, and sculptural representations of the Black Swan.  
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And our pre-Kindy team 

what an amazing year of 

the discovery of colour 

through varied visual art 

techniques and the intense 

STEM engineer 

constructions that were 

created by loose parts in 

our block and 

construction room.  I don’t 

remember a year of such 

avid builders and creative 

exploration.  The 

friendships that were 

made and the cheeky 

interactions within this 

group filled the school 

with infectious laughter 

every time they were on 

the grounds.  These strong 

friendships that were developed were highlighted through amazing sportsmanship at the Djiti Djiti versus 

Ngoolark showdown at the annual sports carnival in what was a truly fantastic day.  

A special mention to team Ngoolark for the win, and to Gavin McLeish for taking out the Llyod Parent cup.  

This year’s concert was an event not to be missed which 

opened with our PP/1 class speaking our own 

acknowledgement of Country in Noongar.  What a treat!  Our 

values award winners for this year were – Sam Broughton 

(Creativity), Esther Buchan (Empathy), Alina Bakashi 

(Responsibility) and Devansh Sachin Dev (Belonging).   

NOTOSH PROJECT 
A final mention must go to the Board and staff, who 

embarked on the NoTosh AISWA Project, a journey of 

discovering who we were as a school, and what our unique 

offering is, so that we can market the school in a direction 

that will see continued improvement and growth.  The list of 

tasks is large and the challenge empowering, and I can’t wait 

to show you what we have been working on in the coming 

year, Appendix 1 shows our marketing documents 

developed as part of the program.  



 

 

Page 5 
 

PUBLICATIONS  

Ramps and Pathways Poster presented at the Early Childhood Australia WA Branch State Conference (Remmi)  

Cultural Awareness – Lecture Presenter series for Notre Dame University (Tanya & Christy-Lee)  

I would like to sign off by acknowledging the dedication of the Volunteer Board, and the Staff of Hensman 

Street, and wish you all a safe and happy holiday period.   

 

Tanya Steers (Principal) 
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Treasurer’s Report 

Hensman Street Elementary Board continues to ensure prudent use of our limited 

financial resources. Hensman Street Elementary is mostly funded by parent fees and 

Government funding. Some additional monies are raised via fundraising. 

 

A loss of $40,642 was recorded for the 2021 calendar year (2020: $86,353 profit). This loss includes a non cash 

component of around $6,500 which is an accrual for future annual leave and long service leave. 

 

It should be noted that it is difficult to compare 2021 to 2020, given that during the 2020 year there were 

significant government incentives due to Covid19.  

 

The cash balance at the end of December 2021 was $142,808 (2020: $138,753), after taxes 

(GST & PAYG) and superannuation payable of $51,405, and a leave accrual of $26,970, the net 

position is $64,434 (2020: $105,076). 

 

Significant events for the year included: 

● The final jobkeeper payments came through in the amount of $18,900;  

● Increase expenditure on required software; 

● Increased expenditure on building maintenance, with the shed renovation costing approximately 
$21,000; 

● Wages were significantly higher during the 2021 year to ensure the 
staffing levels were met; 

● Finally, a government grant of $59,000 was received in January 

2022. Should this have come through in December 2021, the year 

end-result would have resulted in a profit of $19,000. 

 

Natalie Muirhead (Treasurer) 
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Financial Statements
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Independent Auditor’s Report 
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Workforce Composition 

 

ROLE TERM 1 TERM 2 TERM 3 TERM 4 

PRINCIPAL ROLE (0.7TE) 0.7 FTE 0.7 FTE 0.7 FTE 0.8 FTE 

CURRICULUM DIRECTOR & 

TEACHER 
0.7 FTE 0.7 FTE 0.7 FTE 0.7 FTE 

ENROLMENTS OFFICER  0.6 FTE 0.6 FTE 0.6 FTE 0.6 FTE 

KINDY 0.6 FTE 0.6 FTE 0.6 FTE 0.6 FTE 

PP/YEAR 1 0.8 FTE 0.8 FTE 0.8 FTE 0.8 FTE 

SPECIALIST N/A N/A 0.2 FTE 0.2 FTE 

LITTLE SCIENTIST LEADER 0.5 FTE 0.5 FTE 0.5 FTE 0.5 FTE 

PLAYGROUP LEADER 0.1 FTE 0.1 FTE NA NA 
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Student Direction and Attendance 

ATTENDANCE RECORDS 

 TERM 1* TERM 2** TERM 3 TERM 4 

PKG 1 84% 89% 92% 91% 

PKG 2 84% 91% 92% 92% 

PKG3 NA 93% 97% 95% 

KINDY 83% 95% 72% 94% 

PRE-PRIMARY/1 85% 90% 97% 93% 

PLAYGROUP 81% 92% NA NA 

POST SCHOOL DESTINATIONS 

The children from the 2021 cohort have enrolled in the following schools for 2021 (in alphabetical order): 

All Saints College 

Applecross PS 

Collier PS 

Como PS 

East Vic Pk PS 

Home Schooling 

HSE 

Kensington PS 

Kerry Street Kindy 

Lathlain PS 

Manning PS 

Millen PS 

South Perth PS 

St Columba’s Catholic PS 

Ursula Frayne College  

Victoria Park PS 

Wesley College  
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Grants Report 

The school continues to actively seek out grant applications to provide additional 

resources and experiences for the children. I am pleased to report on the following 

successful grant applications for 2021: 

 

● City of South Perth (CoSP) Community Grant   

The school was awarded $5000 to help fund a project to upgrade the security of the Kindy room by 

installing two motorized roller shutters. Additionally, air conditioning units to both the Kindy room and 

the PP/Year I room were installed for improved temperature control of the learning environments. 

● Sporting Schools 

The Sporting Schools program is a government initiative to help schools increase children’s participation 

in sport and connect them with community sport opportunities. In 2021 HSE was awarded $6400 which 

funded the student’s participation in the following sports: 

- Tennis (all year) 

- Lawn Bowls (Term 2) 

- Football (term 3) 

- Basketball (Term 4) 

- Swimming (Term 4) 

 

● PALS (Partnership Acceptance Learning Sharing)  

PALS is an initiative of the WA Government which 
encourages WA schools to develop projects that 
promote reconciliation in their local community.  

HSE was awarded $1000 to fund an art project where 

the school invited aboriginal artist Jasmine Fitzgerald 

to help name each of the classrooms and create room 

plaques for them. The children also spent time with 

Jasmine learning about traditional toy making. 

● NAIDOC Week  

HSE was awarded $1000 to extend the children’s 

learning of Aboriginal culture and histories, the 

school engaged Olman Walley to run a school 

incursion event “The Boorloo Experience – Sharing 

Noongar Culture with Community “, where the 

students participated in storytelling, dance, and 

music. 
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FUNDRAISING 

The school decided to hold a number of 

smaller fundraising events during the year in 

leu of our annual Community Quiz Night, the 

school raised $2400 through the following: 

● A Hot Cross Bun Drive run by the P&F 

which raised $300. 

● A Sausage Sizzle at Bunnings Belmont 

manned by staff and board members 

which raised $1100 

● A Student Readathon which raised $1000 

I would like to extend a special thank you to all 

the people who kindly donated funds and their 

time to help support our projects. 

 

Tracy Brown (Grants Coordinator) 
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Compliance Report 

Compliance Report 

The school’s extensive preparation and planning during 2020 to provide continuous 

learning in light of COVID was advantageous again in 2021. The staff continued with its 

high quality play-based learning programs whilst adhering to the ever-changing COVID compliance 

requirements during the year. 

2021 was another important year for school policies and processes, with a significant portion of this work 

being undertaken for the school’s re-registration in accordance with the School Education Act 1999. This was a 

significant undertaking and on behalf of the Board, would like to commend the staff, led by our Principal 

Tanya for their efforts to complete the re-registration.  

 

 

Sarah Wilson (Compliance Director) 
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Capital Works Report 

The past year saw the establishment of the Capital Works director role on the board of the 
school, with the main objective to be the long-term development of facilities to support 
school from Pre-K through to year 6.  Delays surrounding the assignment of a new lease 
from the City of South Perth (now resolved) limited the ability to start the planning 
process in earnest.  The focus of 2022 and beyond will be on the capital works for the 
growing school. 
 
Notwithstanding this, some capital works did take place during 2021, including;  
- completion of the shed fitout, turning it into a useable classroom space 
- two air conditioning units were installed 
- the back room was weatherproofed with the installation of window coverings and a roller door, enabling the 
area to be used all year round in comfort. 
 
I am looking forward to a productive 2022. 

 

 

David Salmeri (Capital Works Coordinator) 
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Members of the Board 

   
JOSH ELLIS 
PRESIDENT 

PAULINE ROBERTS 
VICE PRESIDENT 

NATALIE MUIRHEAD 

TREASURER 

   

SARAH WILSON 
COMPLIANCE 

TRACY BROWN 
GRANTS 

JACINTA DUNLOP 
SECRETARY 

   

TANYA STEERS 
PRINCIPAL 

DAVID SALMERI 
CAPITAL WORKS CO-ORD 

CHRISTY-LEE ANTONAS 
HEAD OF EARLY CHILDHOOD 

 

LIFE MEMBERS: Simone Barnes, Lefki Kailis, Kellie McGrath, Daniel Ellis, Tanya Steers   
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APPENDIX 1 
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Hensman Street Elementary is a not-for-profit, community School catering for 3-9-year-old children in South 
Perth and surrounding areas.  The School has been operating since 1977 and is registered with the 
Department of Education Services as an independent school. 

Hensman Street Elementary aims to provide children with social interaction and a cognitive and physical 
development program.  We offer a wide range of activities to stimulate development and encourage lots of 
fun! 

At Hensman Street Elementary, we focus on making your child’s first foray into education a secure, nurturing, 
and enjoyable experience - setting your child up with a love for learning, which will place them well to get the 
most out of their educational career. 

 

 

Hensman Street Elementary 

46 Hensman Street 

South Perth WA 6151 

Tel (08) 9474 9066 

Email office@hensmanstreet.wa.edu.au 

www.hensmanstreet.wa.edu.au 
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